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The Department of Financial Services (DFS) has completed a follow-up review of the Liberty County 
Clerk of the Circuit Court.  The Department performed an audit of the Liberty County Clerk of the Circuit 
Court in October 2017.  The audit noted three (3) recommendations.  A follow-up review was scheduled 
to review the implementation status of these recommendations. 
 
 
 
The objective of the follow-up review was to determine the implementation status of prior audit 
observations and recommendations. The approach included interviews with staff members and an analysis 
of relevant files and supporting documentation. 
 
The follow-up desk review covered County Fiscal Year (CFY) 19-20. 
 
 
 
Our review concluded that two of the three recommendations noted in Report No. 2017-19 were 
implemented. 
 
The summary of the audit recommendation status is as follows: 
 

 
# 

 
SUMMARY OF RECOMMENDATION 

 
STATUS 

1. 
 

 
 
 
 

 

The Clerk's office uses estimates and assumptions 
based on the knowledge and specific duties for the 
allocation of FTE overhead between court and non-
court related functions. We recommend the clerk 
establish a method for tracking employees’ time and 
effort between court-related and non-court related 
activities, to ensure accuracy in the budgeting process 
and the appropriation of State funds.  The 
methodology should include a basis for concluding 
whether the budgetary estimates are accurate.  The 
Clerk’s office might consider using a sampling 
method similar to the Title IV-D process that includes 
random moment sampling or a time study. 
 

The Clerk’s office stated that the court budget for 
Liberty County is prepared and approved annually 
by following guidelines established by the Clerk of 
Court Operations Corporation.  The Clerk’s Office 
has historically and consistently utilized the 
experience and knowledge of management to 
allocate FTE overhead between court and non-court 
functions.  The current allocation of FTE overhead 
between court and non-court related functions 
accurately reflects the actual duties performed.  Our 
plan moving forward is to have a written position 
description for each employee by the end of the 
fiscal year.  
 
The status of this recommendation is incomplete. 
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2. Bank reconciliations should be performed or 
reviewed by employee who does not have custody of 
or access to cash and who does not record cash 
receipt, disbursement or journal entry transactions.  
The bank reconciliations were prepared and approved 
by the same individual without evidence of 
independent review 

The Clerk’s office stated that there are three 
different employees handling receipts, 
reconciliations, and journal entries.  A separate 
employee handles cash or receipts in money.  A 
separate employee completes daily reconciliation.  A 
separate employee completes any journal entries.  
The Clerk reviews and signs off on monthly bank 
reconciliations. 
 
The status of this recommendation is complete.   

3. Employee timesheets should be approved and signed 
by a supervisor verifying the hours worked and leave 
taken are correct.   

All leave requests and timesheets are reviewed, 
approved, and signed by the employee and Clerk.  
 
The status of this recommendation is complete. 
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